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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Jim Love, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, February 13, 2013
City Council Chamber
8:00 a.m.

.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 8:07 a.m. on Wednesday, February 13, 2013, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chairman, Council Member Jim Love.
In attendance:  Council Members Jim Love (Chair), John Crescimbeni, Lori Boyer; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., John Godfrey, Ralph C. Hodges, Scott Shine, Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson; Commissioners Lane T. Burnett, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., and State Representative Lake Ray were excused; Paige Johnston, Assistant General Counsel; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/Harbor Master; Marilyn Allen, Legislative Assistant; Tera Meeks, Chief, Waterfront Management Programming; Gary Kresel, Jody McDaniel, Planning & Development Department; James Richardson, Environmental Protection Board; Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns Water Management District; Lisa Rinaman, St. Johns Riverkeeper; David Hahn, Public Works Department (Engineering Division); Attorney Tom Ingram; Larry Solomon, NW CPAC; Tracey Arpen; Sandy Arpen, Mandarin Museum & Historical Society; 
Gabriele Dempsey, Mandarin Museum & Historical Society; Karen Droege; John Pittman; John Nooney, Recreational Fishing Alliance; Bill Parker; Denise Hughes, Jacksonville Reef Research Team; Jeff Edwards; Kevin Kuzel, Executive Council Assistant (Love); John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commission voted to approve the Waterways Commission minutes for the January 9, 2013 meeting and the January 28, 2013 special meeting.

On Legislative items, the Commission voted to recommend approval of Ordinance 2013-51, Approp $100,000 ($50,000 Artificial Reef Gant from Fla Fish & Wildlife Conservation Comm & $50,000 from Reserves for Fed Projs) for Constrn of Artificial Reef at Permitted Site known as Floyd’s Folly…
On Resolution 2013-105,  Auth Appl to Fla Inland Navigation Dist for 2013-2014 Grants for Specified Waterways-Related Projs; Acknowledge Willingness to meet Funding Requirements, the Chair announced that the item was being deferred.  Council Member Lori Boyer felt that it would be premature to approve the resolution without the Commission having first vetted the Administration’s projects on the list and having the Commission devise its own recommendations.
In his monthly report on the status of the St. Johns River, Dr. Quinton White noted that the St. Johns River has been relatively cool and that the river’s salinity has been slightly high owing to the lack of rain.  There has been a minor increase in cold-stress manatee fatalities.  There were five in the past month:  On January 5th, at the IntraCoastal Waterway & Beach Boulevard; on January 6th, at Mayport;  January 11th, in the Ortega River area; January 30th in the Ribault River near the zoo; and in the Trout River on February 1st.  Dr. White reported that manatees are being monitored at the JEA Northside outfall where one manatee has been spotted and three manatees were being tracked at the Ortega Basin.
Dr. White reported a dolphin the area that has been entangled in rope and line.  An effort would be underway tomorrow (February 14th) by Florida Fish & Wildlife, Jacksonville University, UNF and others to locate this dolphin, identify it and assess the situation.  He remarked on the Great White sharks that had recently been in the area (and in the news) and reported that while these particular sharks had headed back north, there were still others in the area.
Dr. White reported that on the previous day (February 12th), he, Dr. Pinto, Jody McDaniel and representatives of the Jacksonville Sheriff’s Office spent most of the day with the Florida Fish & Wildlife Conservation Commission and the Fish & Wildlife Service negotiating the revised Manatee Protection Plan.
In response to a question raised by Council Member Love, Dr. White explained that the cause attributed to a manatee fatality is determined by a necropsy; the carcass is examined at a marine mammal pathology laboratory in St. Petersburg.  

In New Business, Commissioner Ralph Hodges commented on funds from the vessel registration fees that were expended for the dock repair work of marine fire stations.  Commissioner Scott Shine had provided Commissioner Hodges with the report.  Commissioner Shine had also made Commissioner Hodges aware of the Boat Ramp Management Plan, material that Commissioner Hodges reported that he had encountered difficulty in obtaining.  The Chair, Council Member Love, assured Commissioner Hodges that the material would be made available.
The Commission then turned its attention to Public Comments.

Tracy Arpen addressed the County Dock Road kayak launch project that is on the FIND application projects list.  Mr. Arpen was particularly concerned with the reference to the “removing of obstructions to parking”; he was concerned about the possible removal of live oaks at the site.  Captain Suber assured Mr. Arpen and the Commission that there was no intention of removing any of the live oaks or any other trees; he explained the physical obstructions that were being removed.
Sandy Arpen, president of the Mandarin Museum and Historical Society expressed concern about the proposed removal of pilings at the dock, noting that the pilings had historical ties to 19th century steamboat era history in Mandarin.  To Mrs. Arpen, the pilings were historical assets.  Instead of removing the pilings, she favored the erection of signage to caution boaters about the presence of the pilings.

Karen Droege, a kayaker, raised concerns about the tree canopy at the County Dock site.  She also favored keeping the pilings because of their historic legacy.

Gabriel Dempsey, a Mandarin resident, expressed concerns about the trees at the County Dock site.

Jeff Edwards felt that after listening to an audio recording of a Commission meeting that focused on the County Dock project on the FIND list, he thought that the Commission had been given inaccurate information.  Mr. Edwards lives on County Dock Road.  He implored the Commission to work with the neighborhood.  He distributed a collection of photographs that depicted the physical features of the site.  As far as the pilings were concerned, Mr. Edwards cited the numerous manatees in the area; the pilings made boaters slow down.  Better signage out to be considered.  Mr. Edwards wants the Commission to reconsider the proposed County Dock project because of the lack of specific information.
Larry Solomon of NW CPAC spoke as a kayaker fully supportive of the Exchange Island project on the FIND list.  He also indicated his support for dredging the channel of the Ribault River.

John Nooney presented a check from the Recreational Fishing Alliance in support of the Artificial Reef Trust Fund.  Mr. Nooney was supportive of the construction of a floating dock next to the Shipyards site.  In his view, the plans of the Downtown Investment Authority would lessen public access to the St. Johns River.
Attorney Tom Ingram commented on the proposed County Dock project indicating that he saw no plans for the removal of trees.  With regard to the pilings, he felt that the pilings represented a navigational hazard.  Mr. Ingram was supportive of the Half Moon Island project, seeing it as a good site for a kayak launch. He noted that the City had invested a considerable amount of money in obtaining the Half Moon Island land.

Bill Parker commented on the Charles Reese Park project; he also thought that Half Moon Island was a beautiful piece of property.

At the suggestion of Council Member John Crescimbeni, Tera Meeks, Chief, Waterfront Management Programming, explained the County Road Boat Ramp project and addressed concerns raised in the course of Public Comments.   A segment of the planning in the project is the removal of the asphalt boat ramp debris and replacement  with higher quality material.
At Council Member Crescimbeni’s suggestion, Ms. Meeks fielded questions on the proposed project from Mandarin residents that had previously addressed concerns during Public Comments.

Council Member Lori Boyer felt that stabilizing the road aspect of the project would result in a total aesthetic change in what has been designated as a scenic roadway; from a look at the photographs, the road looks like a “country lane” and that would be altered if the proposed plans were implemented.  On the pilings, Council Member Boyer agreed that this was a boater safety issue.
Commissioner Scott Shine revisited the Northbank Riverwalk Bridge project on the FIND list.  He had broached the project’s issues with private engineers and concluded that an alternative to a proposed bridge should  be considered.  To the design criteria of the project, Commissioner Shine moved that the final Waterways resolution to be submitted to the City Council should include a provision mandating the Administration to make a good faith effort to fully investigate the feasibility of filling all or part of the water basin located in Geffen Park, adjacent to the St. Johns River, so that the Riverwalk can be continued in its customary fashion, on land, as an alternative to the wooden bridge that currently spans the basin.  The motion was approved.  
Council Member John Crescimbeni requested Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston to have Office of General Counsel’s real estate lawyers review the issue of actual ownership of the land at the tidal basin.  Permitting for extending the river walk or replacing the existing wooden bridge would be an issue if the State of Florida owned the land.

Tera Meeks explained the Reed Island project.  Located across from Blount Island, the proposed project would promote public access to the island by boat.  The proposed project is modeled after South Florida’s Peanut Island.  The Reed Island tract is owned by the State of Florida.  The adjacent property is privately owned.  Commissioner Ralph Hodges reiterated his view that the costs for the design and construction of this project were very high.  Council Member John Crescimbeni moved to deny this project.  The motion was approved.
Tera Meeks explained what the Harborview Dredging project entailed.   The City has received numerous calls from the public requesting the dredge project that will enable residents to get their boats out onto the river.  Dredging would remove the sediment that has become an impediment to boating.  Owing to the considerable expense of dredging and considering that the City gets requests for dredging from all over, Council member John Crescimbeni feels that the State of Florida has to do a better job in partnering with the City on dredge projects.  The Commissioners approved Mr. Crescimbeni’s motion to delete the Harborview Dredge project from the FIND list.
Tera Meeks explained what the continuation of the Blue Cypress boardwalk entailed.

David Hahn from the Public Works Department’s Engineering Division explained the project’s costs.  On Council Member Crescimbeni’s motion, the Commissioners approved this project for the FIND list.

On the San Marco Lake project, Council Member Lori Boyer, who represents San Marco on the City Council, opposed having the project on the FIND list.  She cited constituents’ opposition to the project owing to a lack of adequate parking for the public.  The Commissioners voted to defer the project.
Tera Meeks explained the Charles Reese Boat Ramp Dock as a fishing pier.  Commissioner Ralph Hodges spoke in favor of the project.  Council Member John Crescimbeni was supportive, as well, suggesting that the site would be feasible for a kayak launch.  Ms. Meeks cited vandalism as a problem that has been associated with the park.  Moreover, a portion of the area is considered contaminated by e-coli bacteria.  On a Commissioner Hodges motion to put this project above the line and adding a kayak launch to the design, the item was approved.

On the Half Moon Island project, Tera Meeks explained that the project entailed the City acquiring a property with an existing boat ramp.  Commissioner Scott Shine observed that there were actually two Half Moon Island projects on the FIND list.  Tera Meeks clarified that this first Half Moon Island project involved the acquisition of the property only.  The discussion ensued on the costs for the property.
For lack of a quorum to proceed with a vote to resolve this (Half Moon Island) project, the Commission moved ahead with a discussion on the Stockton Park Floating Dock project.

Tera Meeks explained and described the project.  Attorney Tom Ingram spoke in favor of the construction of a kayak launch at the site.  Council Member Love suggested that the item be deferred out of deference to concerns raised by neighboring residents.  The Commission voted to delete the project from the FIND list.

Council Member Boyer wanted some clarification on the Chair’s use of the terms “defer” and “delete” in references to projects that the Commission was not recommending for inclusion on the FIND list.  It was the Council Member’s impression that if the Commission did not vote to approve a project for inclusion on the list, the Commission was recommending that the project be deleted.  The Commission subscribed to Council Member Boyer’s position.
On the Shipyards Floating Dock project, the Commission voted to delete the project from the FIND list citing the contamination problems that Attorney Kristina Nelson had previously raised.  Ms. Nelson recommended that no action be taken on doing anything at the site until environmental issues were resolved.

Council Member Lori Boyer requested that Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston look into the status of Catherine Street.

Tera Meeks explained the scope of the Half Moon Island Boat Ramp project on the FIND list.  She cited an issue with the site being located in a Manatee Protection Zone.  Captain Suber indicated that the State is unlikely to issue any permits for a boating ramp until the Manatee Protection Plan is revised and approved.  After a lengthy discussion on the potential and problems with the proposed project, Council Member Boyer suggested that the project be split: that one project consists of the design and permitting for a boat ramp; the other project would entail the design and permitting for a fishing pier and kayak launch.  The Commission voted to recommend splitting the project into two separate projects.
Now that the Commission had vetted the project list, the Chair, Council Member Love, asked Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston what posture the Commission in with regard to the FIND list process.   Ms. Johnston indicated that she had prepared a resolution that the Commission could forward to the Council that had the recommendations of the Commission on the projects list.  Ms. Johnston distributed a resolution that she prepared that would be sent to the Council along with the Commission’s prioritized list of projects to recommend for the FIND application list.  Commission Hodges noted that in the text of the proposed resolution, the wording indicates that the Commission recommends a “ranking” of several grant projects.  It was not established that the Commission actually “ranked” the projects that it recommended for approval.  The Chair suggested that “lists” supplant “ranks.”  Council Member John Crescimbeni suggested that the resolution be amended to say that the Commission recommends the projects approved are ranked in the order that they appear on the list.  Mr.  Love withdrew his amendment.   The Commission proceeded to approve the resolution, as amended by Mr. Crescimbeni, by a 6-0 vote.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 1:11 P.M.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729

03.11.13

Posted: 4:30 P. M.
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